CCGA Membership Meeting, Saturday May 14th, 11am at the Chicago Center for Green Technology
About 10 people attended the CCGA coordinating meeting.

Meeting started a little after 11am with a call for introductions by Julie Samuels, who facilitated the meeting.

In attendance:

Julie Samuels, CCGA Membership Comm.

Cordia Pugh, Hermitage Street Garden & Others

Philip Englert, Hollywood House (Edgewater) 

Angela Taylor, Garfield Park Community Council
Sam Taylor, Fulton Flower & Vegetable Garden
JW Glass, Greenhouse Garden, CCGA Communications Comm.
Sally Hamann, Program Assistant - NeighborSpace

Val Kahoe, Univ. of Illinois Extension Svc – Community Garden Coordinator

Pat Jackson, Sherwood Peace Garden & Paradise Garden
Ellen Newcomer, CCGA Resources Comm.
Lorraine Kells – (Lakeview); 

Handouts:

· meeting agenda;

· CCGA Annual Conf. Cost Summary from NeighborSpace (.pdf)
· CCGA NeighborSpace fiscal account ledger details (.pdf)
Julie reviewed agenda and stressed that our main focus was on working group reports, especially highlighting tasks and budgets for 2016.  It was noted that Sally Hamann from NeighborSpace has asked to present and was added to the agenda.

Then, we moved to the main meeting agenda that was distributed to all those present.

2.  -  Working Group Reports

A.  Communications

· JW Glass had a handout he passed around, JW outlined budget and current tasks for communications group;
· JW Glass reviewed CCGA email and how the copy is linked to site posts, how the email is sent and the structure of the email;

· JW reported on the use of mailing lists and how the prototype testing with the communications group has been successful and how it can be rolled out to the other CCGA working groups;

· JW discussed the CCGA website and specifically the charts in his handout that highlighted traffic on the CCGA website, he also discussed the use of the calendar of events and site pages featuring each CCGA working group;

B.  Education 

· Ellen N. said there was nothing to report as she and Breanne had not met;
· Lorraine K. asked about whether the UIC Extension Service could join the education team and possibly help act as a conduit to feed recent graduates into helping with educational opportunities;
· Julie S. said we need to consider the value to gardeners of our workshops, and consider presenting seasonal topics year-round;

C.  Resources
· Pat J. reported for the Resources committee that they have just finished their 2nd plant distribution of the year;

· Pat J. indicated Resources had no formal budget and that any fees they collect from distributions are used to buy either supplies to grow plants or more seeds/plants/bulbs; 

· Pat J. said there was a resources committee report but no document was provided;
D.  Membership
· Julie S. reported that we have been holding regular coordinating meetings and need more volunteers in the membership area, which leads to the question of what being a part of CCGA means, which is the larger discussion we need to have at some point, maybe over the summer;
· Pat J. asked what would being a member of CCGA mean (?);

· Lorraine K. said we needed to offer some value like access to distributions and discount at annual conference;
· Julie S. posed the questions:  what do members do (question-1), and how do they support CCGA (question-2) ? 

· Lorraine K. said members volunteer time back to CCGA which is how they support CCGA (question-2);

· Angela T. said to have members join one of the working groups and that is how we all help each other which is what members do (question-1);

· Ellen N. said members wouldn’t necessarily need to participate in a working group;

· Julie S. said if they are members then they need to give something back to the organization;

· Angela T. said not everyone needs to be an active participant as some can only devote what time and energy they have but the more ‘members’ we have the larger the pool of supporting gardeners to draw from for group activities;

· Lorraine K. asked if the communications team could facilitate any volunteer engagement;

· Phillip E. said the CCGA emails we send can contain any membership solicitations we require;

· Pat J. asked what the fees to be a member would be;
· Angela T. said perhaps a smaller group could work to flush-out ideas to being to the larger group;

· Pat J. said enough people need to be on that group to represent a broad cross-section of gardeners;

· a date was submitted for the next CCGA coordinating meeting of Tuesday June 28th at 6:30pm at CCGT;
3. – Calendar for the Year
· Pat J. said that 4 more plant distributions were planned for 2016: July/Aug/Sept/Oct and stated that there would be more native plants in future distributions and to be thinking about potential distribution venues;

· No other workshops were planned as Education had not met;

· Julie S. brought-up the annual conference and that we would soon have to settle on a date and venue;

4.  – Updates, Reports, Other Business

· Pat J. gave an update on a CCGA visit to a law firm by Pat J., Robert H. and Ellen N.
· potential sponsorship of a movie (‘Kombit’) screening was discussed and no motion for support was recorded;

· a new Chicago Park District park, Skinner Park opening on June 11th was considered a better opportunity and use of our networking resources and the park administrator had requested our presence, Pat J. and Robert H. tentatively agreed to attend the park opening representing CCGA;

Special Agenda Item – Sally Hamann Report on CCGA Use of Fiscal Agent Account
Sally Hamann from NeighborSpace passed around a handout titled:  CCGA Conference Income and Expenses, which summarized the last 4 CCGA annual conferences.  Sally stated that because of rules governing fiscal agent entities all income and expenses need to go through the NS fiscal agent account.  NS needs to be able to pass their audit and not passing their audit jeopardizes their ability to act as fiscal agents for other groups.  The ability of CCGA to solicit and receive donations based on 501C tax status depends on this fiscal agent relationship.
· Cordia P. stated that the venue was responsible for our increased expenses this year and we discussed that at length in our previous coordinating meeting;

· Angela T. said all CCGA funds must go through the NS account for CCGA and that every dime must be accounted for and well documented;

· Sally H. indicated many other separate fiscal agent accounts are maintained by NS for gardens represented by attendees present at the meeting today;

· Sally said the fees collected today at the plant distribution should be deposited in the fiscal account as well;
· Pat J. said she would talk to the Resources group and try and get the dollars in the discal account;

· Julie S. said there were Green-net funds still to be accounted for and assigned to CCGA;

· Angela T. said she could work with a group to review the fiscal account and Green-net funds with others and NS staff and report back to the group;
· Sally indicated the existing arrangement still stands and as long as NS acts as the CCGA fiscal agent all funds would have to go through the fiscal account;

· someone asked are the plant distributions tax-deductible for the growers that provide plants for the distributions and do they even request them (?), also don’t the growers determine the value of their donation (?);
The next CCGA coordinating meeting was planned for Tuesday June 28th at 6:30pm at the Chicago Center for Green Technology, 445 N. Sacramento Blvd.  
The coordinating meeting adjourned at around 12:45pm.

Notes submitted by JW Glass.
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